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I would like to wish all IAS members and associates a 

very happy New Year, with 2012 being the Year 
of the Dragon. The Chinese New Year 
celebrations are now over and our hosts of the 
6th World Congress for Allelopathy in 
Guangzhou and all conference participants are 
now reflecting back on a very successful 
meeting, held at the Hotel Canton from 

December 15-19 in the old city of Guangzhou. The 
surrounds included lovely older buildings, shopping 
districts, tree lined streets and parks, and many 
hotels and restaurants. I would like to sincerely thank 
our hosts and conference organizers, Prof. Shiming 
Luo and Rensen Zeng, and their competent staff of 
postgraduate and undergraduate students for an 
excellent conference. With mild weather and over 220 
registered attendees from 35 countries present, the 
meeting commenced on Thursday December 15 with 
a welcome dinner and the IAS board meeting. The 
conference was opened on Friday December 16 by 
introductory remarks from the President of Southern 
China Agricultural University, and conference 
organizer Professor Luo Shiming. The society 
appreciates the efforts of S. China Ag University 
which provided major support as the host institution 
for the 6th World Congress.  

The conference was kicked off each day with an 
excellent series of keynote addresses which covered 
topics ranging from  allelopathy and the search for 
novel modes of action from allelochemicals, soil 
rhizosphere interactions and impacts upon 
allelochemical persistence, plant allelopathy and 
insect/fungal interactions, localization of 
allelochemicals and their release into the rhizosphere, 
improving our publications in the field of allelopathy, 
and future trends in publication of allelopathy 
research. The meeting was divided into various topics 
for oral presentations and posters, with up to 3 
concurrent sessions running daily. All were well 
attended. The conference also featured an 
entertaining banquet featuring singing by our hosts 
and other participants, and a field trip to southern 
Canton production areas where we visited areas of  

 

horticultural production, glasshouse production, a 
historic Chinese village from the Guangzhou region, 
and the lights of modern Guangzhou City at night. 
The business meeting was held at the conclusion of 
the conference on Monday afternoon, with the 
presentation of IAS awards for outstanding research 
(Molisch Award), publication (Grodzinsky Award) and 
oral communication by students (Rice Award). 
Congratulations and awards plaques were provided to 
Drs. Prasanta Bhowmik and Francisco Macias, joint 
winners of the Molisch Award, Dr. Rensen Zeng, 
winner of the Grodzinsky Award and winner 
Changxun Fang of the Rice Award. The IAS Board 
introduced Dr. Manuel Reigosa, host of the upcoming 
7th World Congress of Allelopathy, to be held in Vigo 
Spain in July 2014. Dr. Reigosa described the lovely 
and historical surroundings that await conference 
participants travelling to Vigo in 2014 with a slide 
presentation. It should be a great event and we look 
forward to another fantastic congress, this time in 
Europe. The new IAS board was introduced, after 
several dedicated members stepped down from their 
respective posts and were acknowledged for their 
hard work and efforts. Catherine Fernandez of France 
was introduced and agreed to serve as IAS secretary, 
replacing Inderjiit, and David Gealy of USA has 
agreed to serve as treasurer, replacing Prasanta 
Bhowmik. The society also thanked Yoshiharu Fujii of 
Japan for his service as past president, Steve Duke of 
USA for his dedicated service as president, and 
introduced Leslie Weston of Australia as incoming 
President. The new Vice President is Rensen Zeng of 
China. Five new international delegates will also be 
appointed to serve as advisors to the IAS Board. In 
the final minutes of the 6th World Congress, the board 
and audience thanked the conference organizers for 
their efforts in organizing such a successful event. 
Well done and thanks to all who travelled from afar to 
attend! Research results from selected presentations 
will be showcased in upcoming issues of Plant and 
Soil and Journal of Chemical Ecology in 2012. IAS 
Editor Azim Mallik and John Romeo, Editor of 
Chemical Ecology will be working to coordinate these 
efforts in 2012, and we look forward to viewing these 
outstanding contributions in press. 

Leslie A. Weston, IAS President

President’s Message 
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Group photos of the participants of the 6th World Congress on Allelopathy

 

Report by Dr. Rensen Zeng 
The 6th World Congress on Allelopathy (6th WCA) 

of the International Allelopathy Society (IAS) 
was held  in the Guangzhou, China from 
December 15 to 19, 2011. This congress 
was hosted by South China Agricultural 
University leading by the Chair of 
Organization Committee and Program Vice 
President of IAS Prof. Shiming Luo and the 
Co-chair and Secretary Prof. Rensen Zeng. 
The theme of the 6th WCA is “Allelopathy 

Research for Sustainable Development - from theory 
to practice”. The meeting received over 220 
registered attendees from 35 countries around five 
continents. In the opening ceremony, IAS President 
Dr. Stephen Duke gave an opening address and 
President of South China Agricultural University, Prof. 
Xiaoyang Chen, delivered a welcome speech. 

 

 
President Dr. Stephen Duke in the opening ceremony of the 6th WCA 

 

The congress invited 13 plenary speakers 
including Dr. Anne Osbourn from John Innes Centre  

 
 

at Norwich Research Park (UK), Prof. Guodong Wang 
from Chinese Academy of Sciences (China), Dr. 
Stephen Duke from USDA –ARS (USA), Prof. Leslie 
Weston from Charles Sturt University (Australia), Prof. 
Azim Mallik from Lakehead University (Canada), Dr. 
Yoshiharu Fujii from National Institute for Agro-
Environmental Sciences (Japan), Prof. Inderjit from 
University of Delhi (India), Prof. Prasanta C. Bhowmik 
from University of Massachusetts (USA), John Romeo 
from University of South Florida (USA) and Jingquan 
Yu from Zhejiang University (China). The congress 
had 138 oral presentations and 106 posters from 11 
diverse symposiums :  

 

 
An assembly during the 6th World Congress on Allelopathy 

 
including (1) Allelopathy in agriculture (divided into 4 
subsections) , (2)Allelopathy in horticulture and 
forestry, (3) Allelopathy in natural ecosystems, (4) 
Allelopathy and rhyzosphere ecology, (5) Allelopathy 
and invasive plants, (6) Chemistry of allelochemicals, 

6th World Congress on Allelopathy 
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(7) Allelochemical interactions and environmental fate 
of allelochemicals, (8) Allelopathy: methodology and 
modeling, (9) Physiology, biochemistry and molecular 
biology of allelopathy, (10) Allelopathy mechanisms, 
(11) Plant – microbe and Plant – insect interactions. 
During the congress, the IAS committee meeting and 
business meeting were held. The IAS constitution and 
bylaws were amended, and new president and 
officers were elected in the congress. The new IAS 
board includes Leslie Weston of Australia as new 
president, Steve Duke of USA as past president, 
Catherine Fernandez of France as IAS secretary, 
David Gealy of USA as treasurer, Rensen Zeng of 
China as president-elect and Manuel Reigosa of Spain 
as Program Vice President. The IAS issued the Molisch 
Award to Drs. Prasanta Bhowmik and Francisco 
Macias, the Grodzinsky Award to Dr. Rensen Zeng, 
the Rice Award to Changxun Fang. The society 
decided to have the 7th World Congress of Allelopathy 
in Vigo of Spain in July 2014. 
 

 
The p articipants were v isiting lo cal f arm in  t he P earl R iver 
Delta. 
 

 
Financial report by Pr. Luo Shiming 
 
As the Chair of Local Organizing Committee of the congress, 

I would like to give you the financial 
report of this congress. We received 
3,540 US$ IAS membership fee from 55 
persons in Guangzhou. This amount will 
be transferred to the appointed bank 
account of IAS as required. The total 
registration fee collected from 
participants was 41,841.82 US$. The 
total expenditure was 75,312.76 US$. 

The subsidy for 30 participants from 14 countries 
reached 15.97% of the total expenditure, or 28.74% 
of the registration fee collected. The registration fee 
covered 55.56% of the total expenditure. Other 
44.44% was covered by donation received from 5 
donors including South China Agricultural University, 
National Natural Scientific Foundation of China, State 
Key Laboratory of Conservation and Utilization of 

Subtropical Agro-bioresources, Key Discipline 
Development Project of Guangdong Education 
Bureau, and Bio-Key Scientific Equipment Company. 
The surplus according to the financial balance was 
656.05 US$. The decision made by IAS committee 
meeting in Guangzhou was that half of the surplus 
would belong to the IAS and half of it would belong to 
the AAS. So, 328.03 US$ will also be transferred to 
the IAS bank account along with the IAS membership 
fee. Another 328.03 US$ will be transferred to the 
AAS bank account. 
 
 

Business meeting 
 
Secretary report by Inderjit 

 
IAS has elected new Executive 
Board members at the 6th World 
Allelopathy Congress, 
Guangzhou, China 2011. The 
new board members are: Leslie 
Weston ( President), R eigosa 
Pachi (Vice President), David 

Gealy (Treasurer), R. Zheng (President Elect), Azim 
Mallik (Editor) and Catherine Fernandez (Secretary). 
The names of A.L. Alsaadawi, A.S. Ahluwalia and Rick 
Lankau were proposed to be included as member at 
Large. The next conference will be held at Vigo, Spain 
in July/August 2014.  
 
I thank past president Dr Steve Duke for his 
cooperation d uring my  t erm a s S ecretary, a nd 
welcome the new President Leslie Weston. I hope to 
see you all in Vigo 2014. 
 

Treasurer’s report by Dr Prasanta 
Bhowmik 
 
Financial report 
As Treasurer of the International Allelopathy Society,   

I am pleased to report that we had 
a successful Sixth World Congress 
in Guangzhou, China. We all thank 
Prof. Shimming Luo and Prof. 
Rensen Zeng for hosting such a 
conference. Also, I personally 
thank them for collecting IAS 
membership fees at the congress. 

The local Organizing Committee received $75,968.81 
as congress registration fees and others. The 
expenses for the congress were $75,312.76. Thus, 
the congress had a net balance of $656.05. According 
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to IAS Bylaws, IAS treasury receives 50% and the 
other half goes to Regional Allelopathy Society. Thus, 
IAS has received a surplus/misc amount of $328.03 
from the Sixth World Congress. A detailed report is 
available from Prof. Shimming Luo. 

 
IAS Membership status 
Our membership has remained in flux at The Sixth 
World Congress in Guangzhou, China. A total 
membership fee of $3,540.00 was collected from 55 
individuals, including 42 regular and 13 student 
memberships.  
 
Currently, we have a total of only 74 paid members, 
including 13 life members (Table 1). It is interesting 
to note that 13 new students registered at the Sixth 
World Congress, Guangzhou, China. However, 15 
student members who registered at the Fifth World 
Congress, Saratoga Springs, USA did not continue 
their membership. Also, it is important to know that 
there are 73 members who paid their dues at the 
Fifth World Congress have not yet renewed their 
membership in 2012. A detailed membership list has 
been developed and will be handed over to the new 
treasurer.  
 
Table 1.  Status of Triennial Membership (2009 – 2012) 

2009-2011 
Fifth World Congress 

2012- current 
Sixth World Congress 

Membership type Number Membership type Number 
Regular 97 Regular 48 
Student 15 Student 13 
Life 
member/Emeritus 

5 Life 
member/Emeritus 

13 

Total 117 Total 74 

 
Financial status 
I am pleased to report that we had a balance of 
$17,985.89 as of December 5, 2011. Now, the IAS 
treasury has a net worth of $21,906.92 as of March, 
2012.  
 
Finally, I would like to thank all Executive Committee 
members for their support as well as to all members 
of the society for allowing me to serve as Treasurer of 
the society for two terms. Now, the IAS is in good 
hand, and Dr. David Gealy, USDA-ARS, Little Rock, AR 
is our new Treasurer (2012-2014). Good luck David! 
 

IAS Awards  
During the buissness meeting, the IAS Awards were 
given to:  
 
Drs. Prasanta Bhowmik and Francisco Macias, 
joint winners of the Molisch Award for their 

outstanding academic achievement and service 
relating to the field of allelopathy (Prasanta Bhomick 
is in the left in the photos, Francisco Macias was not 
present during the ceremony); 
 
Dr. Rensen Zeng, winner of the Grodzinsky for its 
publications relating to allelopathy since the last IAS-
sponsored congress (in the middle in the photos);   
 
Changxun Fang (Fujian Agriculture and Forestry 
University, China) for the Rice Award that rewards the 
best oral communication by students during this 6th 
congress (in the right in the photos). 
 

 
The winners during the ceremony awards 
 
Congratulations to them for their contributions to 
allelopathy research. 

 
International A llelopathy 
Executive Committee 
 
The n ew e xecutive c ommitee w as e lected during t he 
buisness meeting of the 6th Congress on Allelopathy. 
You could find in the last page of this newsletter, the 
adress of all the comitee. 
 
 

 
From the left to the right Steve Duke, Catherine Fernandez, 
Manuel Reigosa, Leslie Weston, David Gealy, Azim Mallik and 
Rensen Zeng 

 

2014 W orld Co ngress on 
Allelopathy  
 
During t he c ongress a nd t he bu isness me eting, t he 
socity h ave d ecided to  a ccept th e p roposition o f 
Manuel Reigosa to organize the next and 7th 
International Allelopathy Society Congress in Vigo, 
Spain in 2014. You could find below the first circular 
about this congress prepared by Manuel Reigosa. We 
hope to see all of you during this congress. 
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International Allelopathy Executive Committee 
 
The new executive commitee was elected during the buisness meeting of the 6th Congress on Allelopathy. 

 
 

 

 
 
 
Leslie Weston  
President 
leslieweston20@gmail.com 

 

 
 
 
David Gealy  
Treasurer 
David.Gealy@ars.usda.gov 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
Rensen Zeng  
Vice-President 
rszeng@scau.edu.cn 

 

 

 
 
Catherine Fernandez 
Secretary 
catherine.fernandez@imbe.fr 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
Manuel Reigosa  
Congress Vice- President 
mreigosa@uvigo.es 

N_e_w_s_l_e_t_t_e_r_ 
E_d_i_t_o_r_’s_ _c_o_l_u_m_n_ _ 
 

Kindly send material for the next newsletter to 
Professor Catherine Fernandez, Secretary of the 
International Society of Allelopathy.  
 

Professor Catherine Fernandez  
Mediterranean Institut of Biodiversity and Ecology 
(IMBE UMR CNRS 7263) 
Aix-Marseille University 
Campus St Charles Case 4 
13331 Marseille, France  
Email: catherine.fernandez@imbe.fr 

mailto:David.Gealy@ars.usda.gov
mailto:catherine.fernandez@imbe.fr
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New Membership Forms 
The International Allelopathy Society invites you to join in membership all around the 
world with scientists of diverse disciplines with a common point of interest: the study 
and comprehension of allelopathic phenomena. We hope this application will provide 
you the opportunity to take advantage of the many benefits IAS shall offer to its 
members. 
Please type or print clearly. 
 
1.Name:_________________________________________DATE________________
____ 
Email addr ess (r equired f or A LL N EW mem bers): 
___________________________________ 
Mailing address: 
Institution: 
___________________________________________________________ 
___________________________________________________________ 
Street: _____________________________________________________________ 
City: __________________________________ Postal code____________________ 
State/Province_________________________ Country________________________ 
Tel: ______________________ FAX:__________________________ 
E-mail address: ______________________________________________________ 
Interests (keywords) 
__________________________________________________ 
 
2. Payment: (Membership is paid on a triennial basis. Dues paid now will keep your 
membership current 
until the Seventh World C ongress o n Al lelopathy i n 2 014 ( venue t o b e 
determined). 
Circle amount which applies: 
Regular member ($25 per year) $75 U.S. 
Student member ($10 per year) $30 U.S. 
Life member $500 U.S. 
Voluntary donation to the Society (indicate amount) ______U.S. 
TOTAL ENCLOSED ________U.S. 
 
Bank Draft or International Money Order should be made payable to The 
International Allelopathy Society, 
and should be drawn upon a US Bank. MAIL THIS COMPLETED FORM ALONG 
WITH YOUR DRAFT or 
 
MONEY ORDER TO: 
Dr David Gealy Treasurer, International Allelopathy Society 
c/o Dale Bumpers National Rice Research Center  
2890 HWY 130 East, P.O. Box 287,  
STUTTGART, AR, 72160 USA 
Email for David Gealy: David.Gealy@ars.usda.gov 
 

mailto:David.Gealy@ars.usda.gov
catherinefernandez
Barrer 
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Membership Renewal Forms 
 
Please type or print clearly. 
1.Name:_________________________________________DATE________________
____ 
Email address (required for ALL members): 
___________________________________ 
Mailing address: 
Institution: ___________________________________________________________ 
___________________________________________________________________ 
Street: _____________________________________________________________ 
City: __________________________________Postal code____________________ 
State/Province_________________________Country________________________ 
Tel: ______________________FAX:__________________________ 
E-mail address: ______________________________________________________ 
Interests (keywords) __________________________________________________ 
 
2. Payment: (Membership is paid on a triennial basis. Dues paid now will keep your 
membership current 
until the Seventh W orld Congress on  A llelopathy in  2 014 ( venue t o b e 
determined). 
Circle amount which applies: 
Regular member ($25 per year) $75 U.S. 
Student member ($10 per year) $30 U.S. 
Emeritus member (Retired) $20 U.S. 
Emeritus - Life member $75 U.S. 
Life member $500 U.S. 
Voluntary donation to the Society (indicate amount) ______U.S. 
TOTAL ENCLOSED __________U.S. 
 
Bank Draft or International Money Order should be made payable to The 
International Allelopathy Society, 
and should be drawn upon a US Bank. MAIL THIS COMPLETED FORM ALONG 
WITH YOUR DRAFT or 
 
MONEY ORDER TO: 
Dr David Gealy Treasurer, International Allelopathy Society 
c/o Dale Bumpers National Rice Research Center  
2890 HWY 130 East, P.O. Box 287 
STUTTGART, AR, 72160 USA 
Email for David Gealy: David.Gealy@ars.usda.gov 
 
 
 

catherinefernandez
Barrer 


